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March 28, 2017

Testimony

Senate Local Government, Public Safety and Veterans Affairs Committee

Opposition Testimony to SB 43

Brad Cole, Managing Director of Research

Good morning Chairman Uecker, Vice Chair Wilson, Ranking Minority Member Thomas and members of the committee. Thank you for the opportunity to testify today. CCAO is opposed to SB 43 which would permit a limited home rule township to adopt a building code or other code even if the county where the township is located has adopted a code on the same subject.

According to the fiscal note on the bill and other data, there are 32 home rule townships within at least 12 counties that might be impacted by this bill. Of the 12 counties (that we are aware of) that are potentially affected by the bill, 10 counties are certified by the State Board of Building Standards to issue permits and perform inspections for both residential and commercial buildings. Those counties are: Butler, Clermont, Hamilton, Lucas, Mahoning, Montgomery, Stark, Trumbull, Warren and Wood. 

One of the potentially affected counties (Franklin) administers the residential building code, but does not administer the commercial code. One county (Fairfield) administers the commercial code, but not the residential code. Another county (Lorain) which has a home rule township discontinued its building department in 2013. 

CCAO is concerned about the duplication of services and the affect that establishing competing building departments will have on the volume of business and the economic viability of the services already being provided by counties. In recent years state government has encouraged local governments to consolidate and collaborate in the provision of services where such consolidation and collaboration makes economic sense. Encouraging townships to establish parallel building departments that compete against existing county building departments for the limited business of performing inspections and issuing building permits would appear to be contrary to the overall objective of achieving greater efficiency in local government services.

Another potential issue is the consistency of services in terms of conducting inspections and interpreting the code. There is something to be said for having one building department in the county for the unincorporated area instead of a multitude of offices with different interpretations for enforcing the code. 

Loss of revenue to each affected county is a concern. If a home rule township gets into the business in a county that currently has a full service building department, county fees for inspections and permits would be reduced.  It is possible in a county with multiple home rule townships that if enough townships exercised the right under this bill to administer the building code, the county might decide to discontinue the service altogether resulting in the loss of service for all those townships that either are not home rule townships or that elect not to create their own building department. This could mean an overall decline in the availability of building department services.

A final concern related to the funding of county building departments is the quality of the services and the safety of the buildings that are approved by local building departments enforcing residential and commercial codes. We certainly do not want to see a decline in the quality of services and thus safety as a result of funding and other issues that might result from this legislation. 

Thank you for your time and consideration of this testimony. I would be happy to try to answer any questions you have at this time. 
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